SEER GREEN PARISH COUNCIL

MINUTES OF PARISH COUNCIL MEETING

HELD ON WEDNESDAY 6th JULY 2016 COMMENCING AT 7.30 pm

Present:  
Cllr M Thomas (Chairman), Cllr T Norton, Cllr D Scourfield, Cllr O Davison-Oakley,            Cllr C Hughes, Cllr J Holder and Cllr A Norbury.
In attendance: 
Mr T Harding, Mrs K Hawes, Mrs L Hungin, Mr P Newton and Mrs E Bates (Clerk).  

1. OPEN SESSION: A resident asked if the recent accident at the junction of Bayne Hill and Longbottom Lane could have been partially caused by the difficulty to see round the bend as the grass is extremely high.  The rural grass cut by Bucks County Council has not been carried out yet.  The section of road concerned will be photographed by the resident and will be forwarded on to Amersham County Council to see if they would be able to cut this area.  (Action – Clerk)
It was commented that some village posters in locked notice boards (which are not owned by the Parish Council) were out of date and therefore may have lost the village points during the Best Kept Village competition.  It was agreed that when the Parish Council next enter the competition they will email the notice board owners to ensure they check the dates on their posters.
The Chairman of Seer Green Gardeners Association came to discuss ideas for improving the village.  It was agreed that tulip, daffodil and possibly crocus bulbs could be planted under road name signs. A vote was taken on a possible position for a community flower bed and it was agreed to approach the owner of Rose Cottage at the junction of Orchard Road and Chalfont Road to suggest that it might be positioned on the triangle of grass outside their cottage.  (Action – Cllr Thomas, Clerk)  A discussion was held on whether the new planters which are positioned on the white village entry gates should be moved to the front of the gates.  Following the review of photographs of the planters in each position it was agreed to leave the planters positioned on the back of the gates.
2. CO OPT NEW PARISH COUNCILLOR: Mrs Liz Hungin was co-opted onto the Parish Council and welcomed by the Chairman.
3. APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE:  Cllr A Anderson.

Approval of Minutes of the previous meeting:  The minutes were approved by Cllr Norton and Cllr Holder and were duly signed as a correct record of the meeting.

Update on Actions from Previous Meeting:  
· A resident stated that at a previous Parish Council meeting it was recorded that an area of Green Meadow was going to be left to grow wild. It was agreed that this idea would be revisited.  (Action – Cllr Thomas)
· The notice boards by Jubilee Hall and the shops will be refurbished in the next few weeks.
· A framework document will be prepared by October for the Neighbourhood plan to determine how to proceed. (Action – Cllr Norton) 
· The first clearance of the footpaths has been completed. 
· The Chiltern District Council Open Spaces Assessment Questionnaire has been completed and submitted.

Matters arising from the previous meeting not listed on the Agenda:  None.
Risk Inspections:    The June inspection was completed and it was agreed to replace the untidy gravel boards at the bottom of the fence in Jubilee Walk.  (Action – Cllr Hughes)  Cllr Hughes will carry out the July inspection. 
4. HEALTH AND SAFETY:  The master list of all of the regulatory and safety inspections has been organised on a monthly chart and is being regularly reviewed.  A meeting will be held in two weeks time to review the list in detail.  (Action – Cllr Norton, Cllr Davison Oakley)  
5. DECLARATION OF INTEREST:  There were no declarations of interest.
6. Correspondence:
· A letter of objection was sent to CDC Planning about Planning Application:- CH/2016/0946/FA - Oldefield’s Equestrian Centre, Chalfont Road, HP9 2QP.
· A request had been received from Seer Green Scouts asking for sponsorship for their Beer Festival.  It was agreed to sponsor the picnic bench for £150.00.  (Action – Clerk)
· A Unitary Survey Questionnaire had been received from Bucks County Council.  They will be advised that it is difficult to complete.  (Action – Cllr Norton, Clerk)
· A letter had been received from Bucks Building Society to advise that on 1st September the interest rate will change from 1.25% to 0.75%.  It was agreed to see if they have an account available with a better interest rate.  (Action – Cllr Scourfield)
· The adult football team had previously asked the council for funding towards two new goal posts.  It was agreed to provide £400 towards the new goals.
7.
Finance  
Payments to end of June amounting to:-              
   £6,098.83
Income:- 




         
      £816.45

Closing balance of all accounts at 31 May:-

 £72,391.02
i. Revise the bank mandate:  It was agreed to add Cllr Tim Norton to the current account and No.2 account bank mandate.  (Action – Cllr Scourfield)
8. 
Planning
Notices of new planning applications continue to be displayed on the notice-board and website.  It was agreed to copy in District Councillor Steve Patel on any letters of objection to planning applications by the Parish Council.  
Permitted

CH/2016/0751/FA
18 Barrards Way, Seer Green, HP9 2YZ

Single storey rear extension alteration to vehicular access.

CH/2016/0704/FA
1 Bayne Hill Close, Seer Green, HP9 2QQ

Single storey side/rear extension incorporating habitable accommodation in garage, new detached garage to the front with ancillary accommodation above and new vehicular access.

CH/2016/0640/FA
Land To The Rear Of, 19 Highlands Road

New dwelling and creation of vehicular access.

CH/2016/0612/FA
72 Chalfont Road, Seer Green, HP9 2QP

Demolition of existing dwelling, erection of two detached houses with detached garages and the formation of a vehicular access.

CH/2016/0515/FA
Copper Beeches, 43 Gurnells Road, Seer Green, HP9 2XJ

Demolition of existing dwelling erection of two detached dwellings with associated parking and landscaping.

CH/2016/0350/FA
Land Adjacent To Idlewood, Manor Road

Detached dwelling (amendment to Planning Permission CH/2015/1682/FA).
CH/2015/1765/FA
Land Adjacent To Little Orchard, Chalfont Road, HP9 2QP
Construction of single storey dwelling with detached therapy annexe on land adjacent to little orchard. 

Refused
CH/2016/0606/FA
41 & 43 Gurnells Road, Seer Green, HP9 2XJ

Demolition of existing dwelling to facilitate the construction of three detached dwellings and two single detached garages.
i. Chiltern and South Bucks Joint Local Plan:  Chiltern and South Bucks are preparing their consultation on their preferred options from the Joint Local Plan.  Preferred Options will be limited to options in the Green Belt that the Councils consider should be taken forward in the Local Plan in order to help development needs.  Consultation dates for the Preferred Options are six weeks from 31st October to 12th December 2016.  Briefings for councillors are planned for 26th October in Amersham and 31st October in Denham. Public exhibitions will be held in Beaconsfield on 12th November and Chalfont St Peter on 19th November.  Consideration needs to be given on how to communicate to residents the details of the consultation and exhibitions.
9.
PRINCIPAL AGENDA ITEMS:

i. TRAFFIC CALMING scheme:  An order has now been placed with Bucks County Council to proceed with the consultation for a proposed double yellow line scheme in both Chalfont Road and at the entrance of Howard Road.  Bucks County Council Local Area Forum (LAF) have allocated £6,344.00 from the Local Priorities budget to Seer Green towards traffic calming measures which will cost a total of £15,195.00 The Parish Council will pay the balance of £8,851.00 and will approve the consultation before it is delivered to local residents and businesses. 
ii. VILLAGE improvements:   It was agreed that the entrances to the village would be reviewed for improvements in their uniformity and the way they are maintained.  An order will now be placed for seven new cherry trees. Following further consideration the final agreed sites are one in Green Meadow, three on the large green verge on Chalfont Road, one by the white gate on Bottom Lane, one by the white gate on Bayne Hill and one at the entrance to Hearnes Meadow.  It was agreed that they would be planted in September and that the irrigation contract would begin in April 2017.  (Action – Cllr Thomas, Cllr Hughes)  The artwork was reviewed for the proposed new shield that is being designed for the entrances to the village.  It was agreed that the signs would be 15” wide and 20” high.  Improvements to the artwork were agreed and a redesign will be prepared for the next meeting.  (Action – Cllr Davison-Oakley, Cllr Holder)  The staff at Perkin Elmer have again kindly offered their Corporate Social Responsibilities days to the Parish Council to carry out work to improve the village.  It was agreed that they will be asked to clear the brambles growing in Green Wood.  (Action – Cllr Hughes)  A contractor will be asked to quote to clear the brambles on Bayne Hill.  (Action – Cllr Hughes)  Bucks County Council Local Area Forum has asked for suggestions for Transport Schemes to be submitted by 31st August 2016.  It was agreed to apply for funding for three new signs for the village which say “please drive carefully”.  The Parish Council will have to provide 50% of the funding for the scheme.  (Action - Clerk)  It was agreed to repaint streetlight number 39 in Newbarn Lane.  Streetlight 54 in Farmers Way has a broken light cover which will be reported for repair. Streetlight 19 in Howard Road will be repainted after the building work has been completed at the adjacent property (Action - Clerk)
iii. GREEN MEADOW INSPECTION: The Play Area Safety Inspection Report for Green Meadow had been received from RoSPA (The Royal Society for the Prevention of Accidents).  The recommendations were reviewed.  Wicksteeds will be requested to come and remove the toddler swings to inspect the fixings for replacement if necessary.  They will also be asked to inspect the barrier which is showing signs that it has fractured.  RoSPA will be asked if they can send the report as a word document.  (Action – Clerk) A repair will be made to the Birds Nest Swing as the new part has now been received.  Recommendations for fencing repairs will also be inspected with a local contractor.  (Action – Cllr Hughes) The corrosion on the slide and repainting of the play equipment will be undertaken the week beginning 25th July.  (Action – Cllr Thomas) It was agreed that a rubber mulch safety surface would be ordered for under the Trio Venturer climbing frame.  (Action – Cllr Thomas)
10.
UPDATES ON OTHER MATTERS (Reports by Exception)
i. JUBILEE HALL: A quotation had been received to replace part of the hall floor with a mat as the sub surface had started to deteriorate.  A further quotation will be requested.  (Action – Clerk)  The rubber seal under the playground doors needs replacing.  (Action – Cllr Davison-Oakley)  The water sensors in the sink have been working intermittently.  If they stop working again they will be replaced.
ii. PARISH COUNCIL PROPERTIES, LAND AND SERVICES:   A Stable Lane resident has had their fence replaced by a contractor who has fly tipped the rubbish in Green Meadow.  The resident has been notified who will discuss the matter with the contractor concerned.  The resident will be contacted again if the matter is not resolved.  (Action – Cllr Hughes) It was discussed whether to replace the barrier that had been removed near the entrance to the school.  It was agreed not to replace it at the present time but to monitor the area.  Cllr Norbury and Cllr Hughes were thanked for their considerable effort in keeping the village tidy for the Best Kept Village Competition.
There have been issues with youths at the Recreation Ground which has been reported to the Police and continues to be monitored.    
11.
Any Other Business:   Cllr Holder asked if the Parish Council would sponsor the Fun, Food and Fireworks event which is held every year.  It was agreed to provide £400, part of which may be returned if the event is well attended.  The hedge at the junction of Potkiln Lane and Longbottom Lane is overgrown, which is the responsibility of Jordans Meeting House.  It will be reported to Bucks County Council.  (Action – Cllr Norton)  The long wooden poles at the Recreation Ground which protect the fence from vehicles have come off their concrete mounts and look untidy.  They will be inspected to determine what should be done with them.  (Action – Cllr Thomas)  The meeting closed at 9.50pm
Next Meeting – The next Parish Council meeting will be held on Wednesday 7th September 2016, at 7.30pm in Seer Green Baptist Church in Wood Pond Close.    
The minutes are also available on the Parish Council website at www.seergreenparishcouncil.gov.uk. 
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